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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, October 13, 2010
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on October 13, 2010, at 9:04 a.m., in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.

In attendance:  Council Member Crescimbeni, Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Caryn E. Carreiro, Richard E. Hartley, Scott Shine, Stephen C. Swann; Council Members Bishop and Corrigan and Commissioners Penny Thompson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Fred  J. Engness and Waterways Coordinator Jim Suber were excused; Assistant General Counsel,  Kristina Nelson, Dr. Quinton White and Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Mike Getchell, Jax Marine Transportation Exchange; Ralph Hodges, Sierra Club; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Adam Hoyles and Janet Herrick, Onsite Environmental Consulting; Ron Littlepage, Florida Times-Union; Lisa Rinaman, Mayor’s Office; Jody McDowell, Planning & Development Department; Vince Seibold, Environmental  & Compliance Department; Joe Wilhelm, Jr.,  Financial News & Daily Record; John  Nooney; Sharonda Davis, Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistants; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
Approval of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission minutes for the September 15, 2010 meeting was deferred owing to a lack of a quorum.

Neil Armingeon, St. Johns Riverkeeper, and Paul Steinbrecher, Director, Permitting & Regulatory Conformance, JEA, updated the Commission on the Status of the United States  Environmental Protection Agency’s TMDL Standards (Total Maximum DailyLoad).

Neil Armingeon began his remarks by asserting that what we are really talking about is numeric nutrient standards.  

Mr. Armingeon said that it was important that we are aware of the river’s health and what developments had transpired over the summer.  He felt that it had been a bad year for the river.  We experienced algae blooms up and down the river, a massive fish kill that extended from Lake George to downtown Jacksonville and unidentified  foam.  He used slides picturing various sites along the river to underscore his observations.

Mr. Armingeon asserted that “what we’re doing is working” is not accurate.  Too much nitrogen and phosphorous in the river is at the root of the problem; it is imperative to reduce the amount in the river.  He indicated that it is reported that 44% of streams and estuaries nationwide are impaired compared to 54% of waterways in Florida being impaired.  This is why we have the legal challenge and suit regarding numeric nutrient standards.  Establishing the standards will not be the silver bullet but it is a start.
Mr. Armingeon said that we can expect to see and hear warnings about higher utility bills as a result of the standards and that there will be fear tactics to rattle people.  He noted that there were Congressional efforts afoot to prevent or stall the EPA from establishing numeric standards.

He concluded by suggesting that the bottom line was that Florida’s economy is now based on tourism and that the basis of our economy is our natural resources.  The health of the river is a major component in our community’s well being.

Paul Steinbrecher, Director, Permitting & Regulatory Conformance, JEA, followed with his remarks, highlighted by a PowerPoint presentation.
Mr. Steinbrecher felt that water quality has dramatically improved over the past 20 years; things are getting better, not worse.  He asserted that Florida is a leader in water quality, noting that an Environmental Protection Agency official who participated in the recent St. Johns River Summit said that Florida had the best regulations for nutrient reduction and that Florida was a model.  
Mr. Steinbrecher indicated that Marine Standards are to be announced in 2012, standards   that will affect Duval County.  A Science Advisory Board has previously been critical of EPA’s numeric nutrient standards  based on the  criteria that EPA used.  The Science Advisory Board urges EPA to slow down and get it right in arriving at conclusions on the right numeric nutrient standards.  JEA and others felt that the freshwater rule should be analyzed by the Science Advisory Board and independent economic analysts prior to the adoption of numeric nutrient criteria.

For the benefit of the new Commissioners, Mr. Steinbrecher provided some historical background on the nutrient issue, going back to 1961 when the City constructed the Buckman Wastewater Treatment plant.  He cited the enactment of the Clean Water Act by the Congress in 1972 and the 1977 milestone when all raw sewage outfalls into the St. Johns River were eliminated.  By 2000, JEA was eliminating 70% of nutrients in wastewater.  He suggested that we were not quite where we want to be yet but much has been accomplished because of the Total Maximum Daily Load factor.  Even if all nutrients were removed from the river, there would still be algae blooms; it is a natural phenomenon.
Mr. Steinbrecher indicated that JEA has expended $400 million and other entities have expended $500 million in efforts to improve the health of the river.  The costs are high for the removal of the small additional amount of nitrogen removal.  He argued that the proposed numeric nitrogen criteria will double the average residential water-wastewater utility bill in Florida.  There would be an increase of $700 per year per household for marginal environmental gains.
The Chair asked Mr. Steinbrecher how JEA arrived at the $700 figure.  JEA engaged an engineering firm that came up with the figure and he proceeded to explain the technique that the engineering firm used in arriving at the cost estimates.

Neil Armingeon said that the reason why we have a TMDL is because in the 1970s, citizens in Florida asserted that the Clean Water Act was not working and these citizen groups implored the State of Florida to come up with numeric nutrient standards.

In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report/Water Quality & Manatee, Dr. Quinton White remarked on water quality issues, providing background information for the benefit of the new Waterways Commissioners.   He explained the Total Maximum Daily Load concept from a science perspective.  

Dr. White said that he was anxious to see what evidence Mr. Steinbrecher had when the latter suggested that algae blooms would always be with us.

Dr. Gerard Pinto reported on an October 11, 2010 (Monday) aerial flight to survey manatees.  He reported that 87 manatees were sighted: 82 south of the Buckman Bridge, 4 north of the bridge and 1 in the IntraCoastal Waterway.  There have been no manatee fatalities reported this month.  As the water temperatures begin to lower, the manatees will begin their migratory pattern to warmer waters.
In New Business, Commissioner Anderson reported on the Waterways Commission FIND Subcommittee meeting that was held on Friday, October 8, 2010 in Conference Room A.

In Public Comments, Captain Mike Getchell announced that November 15th marks the beginning of the right whale season, when the right whales migrate from the Northeast to the Southeast (Florida/Georgia coasts) to give birth to their calves. The season ends in mid April. Captain Getchell also announced that NOAA (the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) intends to announce the creation of an enlarged right whale migratory corridor up and down the Atlantic Coast.   An average of 70 right whales are here yearly to give birth.

Mr. John Nooney commented on the potential of the newly opened Jacksonville University Marine Science Research Institute for our area.  Mr. Nooney again implored the Commission to adopt a resolution urging the City Council to separate a portion of the Shipyards parcel for pocket piers.

There being no further business on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.
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